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BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY MEETING MINUTES       
CITY HALL CHAMBERS

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 19, 2017
4:00 P.M.
Present:  Mayor Long, City Attorney Randi Zimmerman and Board Members Jim Reynolds and Todd Titus
Department Heads present: Police Chief, Matt Bruss; Parks Superintendent, Adam Hall; Scott Richardson, Street Superintendent, Bob Gray, Waste Water Superintendent; Barry Stroup, Fire Chief , John Stephens, Building Commissioner  
City Council Members Present were:   Eric Schoening, Doug Adams and Bonnie Corn
MINUTES

Jim Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

CITY CLAIMS-SEWAGE CLAIMS
Todd Titus made a motion to approve the claims.  Jim Reynolds 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried

OLD BUSINESS
1.  Scott Richardson – Agreement between the City and INDOT approving the ascetics on 13/15 Corridor-Stellar Project.  Tabled due to no communication from INDOT.
2.  Report on 1284 Willard Drive – Mike Galley – John Stephens reported that Mr. Galley had contacted him that morning.  John went to the property .  The yard has been cleaned up and Mr. Galley has until the November 16, to meet the demands of the BOW.  John also reported that Kipp Cantrell, Code Enforcement officer, visited Mr. Galley with a list of contractors who would be willing to work with him.  
3.  20 W Harrison – Jan Bailey – Final Demo Order.  Ms. Bailey was present and reported that she has 5 people looking at her limestone.  Mayor Long questioned as to if she was selling it and Ms. Bailey said she was giving it away.  Mayor Long said we have had open bids for over 30 days so action needed to be taken on the property.  The Board reviewed the two submitted bids.  Hanks Construction bid $10,400.  Brainard bid $6,440.  Todd Titus made a motion to accept demolition bid by Brainard for $6,440.  Jim Reynold 2nd the motion. Motion carried.
Ms Bailey was reminded that she need to get rid of the vehicles on the property.  She said she wants to keep one truck but it needs a fuel pump and tires.  The Board authorized Code Enforcement Officer, Kipp Cantrell, to check on the vehicles and if need be, to issue an unsafe ordinance for vehicle removal through the City Court system.  
NEW BUSINESS
1.  Hearing for Adam Stakeman Order to Remove Unsafe Building at 131 S Wabash St.  

City Building Commissioner John Stephens reported that the building had been sold in a tax sale in April, 2017.   Mr. Stephens reported that he had not been able to find the recorded owner and asked that the hearing be continued in 30 days.  Mayor Long made a motion to table the hearing until the December 7, 2017 Board of Works meeting.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

2.  Hearing on Unsafe Structure at 1470 Adams Street, Grayson McCombs.  
Mayor Long swore in Building Commissioner, John Stephens.

Todd Titus asked Mr. Stephens about the Unsafe Building Hearing in October, 2016 and why he was back again.  Mr. Stephens said Mr. McCombs was to have the structure completed by January of 2017, but nothing has been done.  Mr. Stephens reported that he recently visited the property.  Over a year ago, a tree fell through the roof.  Property Owner Mr. McCombs had the roof partially fixed.  The roof was left half-finished and has had nothing done since.  Mr. Stephens presented the Board with Exhibit A, showing the following:

Title Search


Pictures of the property taken October 19, showing mold growing throughout the structure,   buckled floors and the ceilings are caving in.  


Mr. Stephens reported that Mr. McCombs received insurance money for the house but didn’t spend it to fix up the property.  He said a carpenter repaired the rafters, put a tarp on the roof and never returned to finish the project.  

A hearing on the property was conducted and showed the following:


The premises is substantially vacant; has become dilapidated because it has not been maintained and repaired by owner; constitutes a fire hazard; contributes to blight, causing a potential decrease in property values and discouraging neighbors from making improvements to nearby properties; is an impaired structural condition making it unsafe to persons or property; is dangerous to public health; is in violation of General Ordinance #2, 1986 and does not meet the building and maintenance requirements imposed thereby; is not fit for human occupancy, or use under the requirements of general Ordinance #2, 1986 and constitutes a nuisance.

Mayor Long asked Mr. Stephens what he wanted from the Board.  Mr. Stephens said he would like the structure declared unsafe and a demolition order issued.

Mayor Long made a motion to declare the structure unsafe and order demolition.  Jim Reynolds 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

3.  Resolution 3.2017 Amending Resolution 7.2015

Regina Sundheimer, Office Manager for the Waste Water Treatment Office, told the board she would like to delete the deposit requirements from the contract.  She would also like to add the following to the document #8 under Sewage Charges pending disconnect dates:

#8 will now read:
When the final bill has a full month of usage and a partial month with zero (0) consumption the partial month will not be billed the minimum fee.  The final bill will reflect the actual read dates and usage.  If there is actual usage in the partial month, the partial month will be billed according to the ordinances.  This change is to affect the final bill only-partial month only – with 0 gallons consumption.
Mayor Long suggested the Sewage Collection office consider using Superior Court to collect fines along with the City Court so we have more than one option.

Todd Titus made a motion to accept the changes.  Jim Reynolds 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.
OTHER BUSINESS
None

QUESTIONS FROM THE AUDIENCE
None
REPORTS FROM DEPARTMENTS 

Adam Hall reported that the Parks Department is busy getting ready for the Chili Cook-off this Saturday.
ADJOURN 
Mayor Long accepted a motion from Todd Titus to adjourn the meeting.
NEXT MEETING

The next Board of Works meeting will be held on Thursday, November 2, 2017, at 4:00 p.m. 
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Scott Long
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Member 
The City of Wabash desires to make reasonable accommodations to persons with handicaps or disabilities in order that all persons may fully participate in Public Meetings.  In that regard, if you need reasonable accommodations to attend and participate public meeting, you are requested to contact Human Resources, ADA Coordinator, Wabash City Hall, 202 South Wabash Street, Wabash, Indiana 46992, (260) 563-4171 between 8 AM and 4 PM at least 24 hours prior to the meeting.  Please indicate the accommodation requested and every reasonable effort will be made to comply with your request.
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